

# Gender Stereotypes in the Portrayal of Female Politicians in American Online Newspapers

Flaka Jonuzi

MA of Applied Linguistics with TESOL, English Studies Department, The University of Sheffield

#### DOI: https://doi.org/10.51244/IJRSI.2024.1105058

#### Received: 27 April 2024; Accepted: 11 May 2024; Published: 15 June 2024

### ABSTRACT

This study aims to examine the presence of gender stereotypes towards female politicians in American online newspapers. The focus is on gender stereotypes expressed through language use. The method used to investigate this phenomenon is a content analysis of 90 articles from three newspapers, namely *The Washington Post, The New York Times* and *The Guardian US*, posted from January 2019 to August 2020, towards three American politicians, namely: Hillary Clinton, Nancy Pelosi, and Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez. The results have shown that women in politics are portrayed with a strong stereotypical language as the three newspapers contained a substantial body of gender stereotypes towards them. Moreover, the results have revealed that females in politics are mainly depicted through descriptive words related to their personal lives, such as marital status, appearance, and family, rather than other career-related information which could be relevant to the context of the articles. As such, this research could easily find an application in many fields, including media studies, sociolinguistics, cultural studies, politics studies, and gender studies. Nevertheless, a larger scale study and further research on American newspapers and the inclusion of more female politicians is needed, in order to confirm that female politicians are portrayed stereotypically by media.

Keywords: American media; Female politicians; Gender stereotypes; Online newspapers

### INTRODUCTION

Stereotypical depiction of different groups of people is something quite common, and as a matter of fact, this affects the way people think and react towards the others. According to Hilton and Hippel (1996, p.237), "stereotypes are more than just beliefs about groups; they are also theories about how and why certain attributes go together". These beliefs consistently attempt to create an image of how particular groups of people are supposed to look and behave, creating a universal image of them. As such, they affect the way that community thinks, judges and reacts, and this has undoubtably been an area predominantly debated over the last decades.

Stereotypes have been continuously prejudging women concerning their appearance and traits. Even though the traditional attitude and behavior towards females has started to better in the last few decades, gender role expectations are deeply imprinted in our everyday life. It is true that the last decades have seen drastic changes in the increased education of women, positive employment experiences and a better position for them in society; yet, gender roles are still present in society (Budhwaret el. 2010). Women receive an abundance of messages every day, which try to define gender norms and roles, and their traditional images are highly depended on inappropriate terminology and ideologies. Thus, everything that goes beyond that image deviates from the norm. These stereotypes regarding women have the tendency to present all of them in the same way of behaving, looking, feeling and reacting. With relevance to women, these beliefs often



position them as people with emotions, compassion, and sensitivity, as opposite to males, who are associated with competition, aggressiveness, and assertiveness (Moraru and Zetes 2015). Even when there are portrayed as professionals, they are mainly seen as good teachers and nurses, and not capable of having other successful careers such as leaders, managers, politicians, or having other high-status jobs that would position them as superior. Having considered this, the focus of this study is going to be on women who have political careers.

#### **Theoretical Background**

The existence of gender stereotypes during the past years has been demonstrated by various communication sources, and undeniably, media has played a crucial role on this matter. It is known that media also contribute to the acknowledgement of gender norms and values that females 'are supposed to possess' (Râpeanu 2014). In addition, the role of media in establishing some gender norms has been affecting the female politicians worldwide as well. Turska- Kawa (2018) claims that voters set a number of characteristics that a politician should have, and these characteristics include competitiveness, strength and manipulation. However, women in politics are rarely given these characteristics. Instead, they tend to be portrayed negatively, such as incapable, inexperienced, and too sensitive (Scharrer 2002). Similarly, Gindegil and Everit(2003) state that different features of 'femininity' are given to female politicians around the world and they are oftentimes perceived as unsuccessful. Moreover, Turska-Kawa (2018) believes that female politicians are perceived as more sensitive and compassionate, and the language towards them tends to be more focused on their deficits rather than strengths.

It was also often argued that the focus of media is on the appearance of female politicians rather than their professional qualities (Devere and Graham, 2006; Scharrer 2002). Given this, women in politics have oftentimes had conflicts and disagreements with the attributes given to them. The most important aspect of these stereotypes is that these abilities and characteristics ascribed to women may serve as a basis for voters to reject them in elections (Dolan 2014).

Having said this, it is of paramount importance to highlight the fact that the different women stereotypes in politics might have a negative effect on their image, which will consequently affect voters. Therefore, this research is going to examine whether gender stereotypes are prevalent in the depiction of female politicians in online newspapers through the use of language. Its central argument remains that the representation of female politicians is more focused on personal characteristics and their appearance, rather than their professional career, qualifications, ambitions and other leadership qualities that they might possess. Even in the cases when their professional career is mentioned, the attributes given to them tend to be negative.

#### **Research Questions and Hypotheses**

As was seen from the examination of the relevant literature, gender stereotypes are oftentimes considered as prevalent in the depiction of women by different newspapers worldwide. Moreover, it is argued that most of newspapers use language associated with their appearance and they do not pay attention to their professional career as politician (Aday and Devitt 2001; Devere and Graham 2006; Scharrer 2002). Considering the above, the research questions this study aims to answer are the following:

**RQ1:** Are gender stereotypes prevalent in the depiction of female politicians, namely Hillary Clinton, Nancy Pelosi and Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez in *The Guardian US, The Washington Post* and *The New York Times*, through the use of language?

**RQ2:** What are the most common stereotypes used in the representation of the three female politicians in these three online American newspapers?



Following the research questions, the study has formulated the following research hypotheses:

**H1:** The representation of Hillary Clinton, Nancy Pelosi and Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez in *The Guardian US, The Washington Post* and *The New York Times* contains elements of gender stereotypes (Morris 2006; Rudman and Glick 2001; Aramendia-Muneta et al. 2000; Eagly and Steffen 1984).

**H2:** The representation of Hillary Clinton, Nancy Pelosi and Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez in *The Guardian US, The Washington Post* and *The New York Times* is more focused on personal characteristics, appearance, family, and their inferiority compared to males, rather than their professional career, qualifications, leadership qualities and ambitions (Burke and Mazzarella 2008; Devere and Graham 2006; Scharrer 2002).

### METHODOLOGY

This chapter presents all the methodological decisions taken in order to answer the research questions of the study. It contains the approach to be used for data collection and analysis, the selected newspaper to be analyzed, the types of articles, and the selected politicians who are going to be used as case studies.

#### Sample Identity

This research is going to examine the stereotypes towards three female politicians in America, namely Hillary Clinton, Nancy Pelosi and Alexandria Ocasio- Cortez. The solo reason for choosing them is the great popularity that they have, and the fact that they are some of the most influential women in the US(Gardetto 1997; Rosenthal and Peters 2008; Lewinstein 2019).

Having the focus on the three above-mentioned politicians, the texts to be analyzed are taken from American online newspapers, more specifically from *The New York Times, The Washington Post* and *The Guardian US*. These newspapers were chosen as the data source of this study since they are considered as the most popular online newspapers in USA with influential nature and they also represent a wide-ranging chronicle of events (Gardetto 1997; Eyck and Williment 2003; Xu2013). Also, this study has chosen the online version of newspapers for they have the potential to include a diversity of contents (Yun et al. 2007) and they reach a bigger number of audiences compared to printed newspapers (De Cabo et al. 2014).

#### **Data Collection**

The articles' genre selected was opinion pieces only, as this genre better depicts potential stereotypes attributed to female politicians. The articles selected were those that appeared first after using the filters of dates and genres. This method was also used by Tang (2012) in his content analysis of newspapers, where he analyzed their attitude towards corporate social responsibility.

Due to the limitations, the total number of articles from this newspaper was 30, 10 articles for each politician.

#### Data Analysis

This study employs a mixed method, qualitative and quantitative. Moreover, the texts will be subject of content analysis, as a tool for analyzing gender stereotypes. Content analysis is defined as a method which uses an objective and systematic description on the content of various types of communication (Berelson 1952).

The coders of the study include: a) Irrelevant personal information, such as their marital status, relationship



or age; b) Personality characteristics such as family oriented, trustworthy, conservative, and so forth; c) Analogies and/or metaphors regarding women; d) Gendered language, such as descriptive words used instead of gender-neutral words; e) Status and power identifiers, when they either place women as inferior and not sufficient for politics.

### RESULTS

Findings of this study show that the three politicians, namely Hillary Clinton, Nancy Pelosi, and Alexandria-Ocasio Cortez are portrayed with a considerable number of stereotypes by *The Guardian US, The Washington Post, and The New York Times.* However, only some indicative examples will be examined in the sections that follow for reasons of economy.

#### The Portrayal of Hillary Clinton in *The Guardian US*

The findings have shown a big number of stereotypes towards Hillary Clinton in *The Guardian US*. The tables reveal that her marital status and relationship was mentioned 15 times, her position in family was mentioned three times and her age only once. Other irrelevant information towards her was shown seven times throughout the texts. As far as personality traits are concerned, Clinton received seven positive and 17 negative comments in this newspaper. Moreover, she was described with gendered nouns 13 times and metaphors were used12 times in her description. Lastly, power and status identifiers were shown 19 times throughout the text.

The study has found various stereotypical phrases, such as "how Hillary's career might have unfolded had she not married Bill" (May 2020), "her husband's public affairs" (January 2020), "Hillary wouldn't just have been leaving Bill, she'd have been leaving a political super-brand" (October 2020), and so forth. As far as her appearance is concerned, Hillary Clinton received comments that mentioned "her thick ankles" (January 2020), "her masculine pantsuits "(January 2020) and that "she's pretty" (May 2020).

Findings also show many negative comments that place her in an inferior position with substantial criticism, such as: "Her political career was long, and over her three decades of activity in national politics she was frequently on the wrong side of history" (January 2020), "Her long career was punctuated with humiliations" (January 2020), "Many of her positions seemed motivated more by political convenience than by principle" (January 2020).

| Table 1: Stereotypes Frequency – H | Iillary Clinton in <i>The Guardian</i> U | JS |
|------------------------------------|--|----|
|                                    |  |    |

| ł |   | Marital | Position<br>in<br>family | • • | Personal<br>character | 2        | Gendered<br>nouns | Metaphors/Analogies | Status<br>and<br>Power |
|---|---|---------|--------------------------|-----|-----------------------|----------|-------------------|---------------------|------------------------|
| 1 | l | 15      | 3                        | 7   | Positive<br>7 17      | Negative | 13                | 12                  | 19                     |

#### The Portrayal of Nancy Pelosi in The Guardian US

Findings show that Nancy Pelosi was also a subject of a stereotypical language. The articles reveal that her age was mentioned two times, her position in the family four times, irrelevant information about her appearance 15 times and metaphors ten times. Moreover, she was given gendered nouns 12 times, and she has been mentioned about her status and power 23 times.

There were several sentences that provided information regarding her clothes and the way she looked, such as: "woman with brown hair" (January 2019), "she was photographed wearing sunglasses and a rust-colored



coat on her way out of a contentious meeting with the president" (February 2020), and "an outfit which some interpreted, to my mind inexplicably, as a symbol of her power" (February 2020).

Also, there were many cases when the articles gave redundant information about her feelings such as: "it is also true that the anger and contempt for the president that Pelosi displayed when she ripped up his speech on national television are appropriate" (February 2020), "she has seemed weary and anxious" (December 2019). It is worth mentioning that all data come from opinion pieces which are supposed to cover political issues only, and all other information regarding looks, appearance, and feelings are completely out of context and very stereotypical in portraying women.

Table 2: Stereotypes Frequency- Nancy Pelosi in The Guardian US

| Age | Marital | Position<br>in<br>family | Other<br>irrelevant<br>information<br>outside of<br>context | Personal<br>character | 2        | Gendered<br>nouns | Metaphors/Analogies | Status<br>and<br>Power |
|-----|---------|--------------------------|---|-----------------------|----------|-------------------|---------------------|------------------------|
| 2   | 1       | 4                        | 15  | Positive 2 0          | Negative | 12                | 10                  | 23                     |

#### The Portrayal of Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez in *The Guardian US*

The articles regarding Alexandria Ocasio- Cortez have shown a considerable number of stereotypical phrases too. In the analyzed articles, her age was mentioned once, her marital status three times, her status and power 11 times, other important information six times and other gendered nouns eight times.

Findings show thatthe biggest attention was given to Ocasio-Cortez's status and relationship with her boyfriend, as in the following cases: "the internet seems to have become obsessed with Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez's boyfriend" (May 2020), "Behind every successful congresswoman is a strong, 'bin raccoon' boyfriend" (May 2019). She was also commented about feelings or the private actions, such as: "AOC posted an Instagram clip of Roberts showing off a new haircut" (May 2019)", "Ocasio-Cortez is pretty quiet about her private life" (May 2019), and so forth. These stereotypes have portrayed this politician as a future wife and as family-oriented, implying that in addition to being a politician, she also needs to be married.

To summarize the data on the three politicians, findings show that *The Guardian US* holds a strong stereotypical attitude towards Hillary Clinton, Nancy Pelosi and Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez and this attitude is shown in numerous ways throughout the articles. Many articles provided irrelevant information about them, highlighting their weaknesses, flaws and mistakes, rather than focus on their professional career.

Table 3: Stereotypes Frequency- Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez in The Guardian US

| Age | Marital<br>status/Relationship | Position<br>in<br>family | information | Personality<br>characteristics | Gendered<br>nouns | Metaphors/Analogies | Status<br>and<br>Power |
|-----|--------------------------------|--------------------------|-------------|--------------------------------|-------------------|---------------------|------------------------|
| 1   | 3                              | 0                        | 6           | PositiveNegat64                | ve 8              | 0                   | 11                     |



#### Table 4: Irrelevant personal information in The Guardian US

|                    | Age  | Marital status/Relationship | A position in<br>family | Other irrelevant<br>information outside of<br>context (such as<br>appearance, feelings,<br>private life, etc.)  |
|--------------------|--|-----------------------------|-------------------------|---|
| Hillary<br>Clinton | -a woman who is not<br>just old, but old and<br>angry (January 2020) | relationships, it was       |                         | <ul> <li>her masculinepantsuits<br/>(January 2020)</li> <li>her thick<br/>ankles(January 2020)</li> <li>she's pretty (May2020)</li> <li>her flaws (October<br/>2019)</li> <li>the strength sheneeded<br/>to stay (October2019)</li> <li>they're (Mr. and Mrs.<br/>Clinton) hanging out in<br/>their yoga pants<br/>(October 2019)</li> <li>suffering more for her<br/>husband's (October<br/>2019)</li> </ul> |



|                |  | <ul> <li>personal life (October 2019)</li> <li>Why do they stay together? (October 2019)</li> <li>a lot of people have regarded Clinton's marriage and thought, "she should leave him" (October 2019)</li> </ul> |   |   |
|----------------|--|--|---|---|
| Nanc<br>Pelosi | -the progressive<br>young women in her<br>own party (April<br>2019)<br>– any doubts about<br>her stamina as she<br>nears her 78th<br>birthday were<br>dispelled last month<br>(January 2019) | -she married Paul Pelosi<br>(May 2020)   | -the mother of<br>five children<br>(May 2020)<br>-the wife of<br>legendary<br>congressman<br>(May 2020)<br>– the daughter of<br>Thomas<br>D'AlesandroJr<br>(May 2020)<br>As a young<br>mother with a<br>penchant for<br>books (May<br>2020) | <ul> <li>woman with brown<br/>hair (January 2019)</li> <li>she has seemed weary<br/>and anxious (December<br/>2019)</li> <li>fearful of losing her<br/>majority and fiercely<br/>protective (December<br/>2019)</li> <li>as when she was<br/>photographed wearing<br/>sunglasses and a rust-<br/>colored coat on her way<br/>out of a contentious<br/>meeting with the<br/>president (February<br/>2020)</li> <li>an outfit which some<br/>interpreted, to my mind<br/>inexplicably, as a<br/>symbol of her power<br/>(February 2020)</li> <li>Pelosi angled her<br/>hands toward Trump to<br/>clap softly (February<br/>2020)</li> <li>she expressed in that<br/>moment, before the<br/>cameras, a passion that<br/>often seems absent from<br/>her moral stances<br/>(February 2020)</li> <li>it is also true that the<br/>anger and contempt for<br/>the president that Pelosi<br/>displayed when she<br/>ripped up his speech on<br/>national television are<br/>appropriate (February<br/>2020)</li> </ul> |



| * RSIS *   |                     | 1                             | I                          |
|------------|---------------------|-------------------------------|----------------------------|
|            |                     |                               | Pelosi has a palpable      |
|            |                     |                               | anger that emerges         |
|            |                     |                               | in moments of              |
|            |                     |                               | frustration (February      |
|            |                     |                               | 2020)                      |
|            |                     |                               | Some mocked her            |
|            |                     |                               | gesture with               |
|            |                     |                               | sarcastic declarations     |
|            |                     |                               | of "Slay, kween"           |
|            |                     |                               | (February 2020)            |
|            |                     |                               | disgust and hatred         |
|            |                     |                               | reflected in Pelosi's      |
|            |                     |                               |                            |
|            |                     |                               | gesture (February          |
|            |                     |                               | 2020)                      |
|            |                     |                               | open contempt by a         |
|            |                     |                               | woman for                  |
|            |                     |                               | Trumpwould be met          |
|            |                     |                               | withanything               |
|            |                     |                               |                            |
|            |                     |                               | – Alexandria Ocasio-       |
|            |                     |                               | Cortez recently            |
|            |                     |                               | introduced the world to    |
|            |                     |                               | her freshly acquired       |
|            |                     |                               | French bulldog via         |
|            |                     | – the internet seems to       | Instagram (January2020     |
|            |                     | have become obsessed          | – It is disappointing that |
|            |                     | with Alexandria Ocasio-       | she appears to have        |
|            | -a young first-time | Cortez's boyfriend (May 2020) | purchased a dog            |
| Alexandria | congresswoman from  | – Behind every successful     | (January 2020)             |
| Ocasio-    | New York (February  | congresswoman is a            | – how Ocasio-Cortez,       |
| Cortez     | 2020)               | strong, "bin raccoon"         | without particular         |
|            |                     | boyfriend (May 2019)          | outrage or emotion (Jul    |
|            |                     | Roberts appears to be a       | 2020)                      |
|            |                     | super supportive partner      | – There was a carefully    |
|            |                     | who has encouraged her        | controlled fury in her     |
|            |                     | success (May 2010)            | voice that every woman     |
|            |                     |                               | will be familiar with      |
|            |                     |                               | (July 2020)                |
|            |                     |                               | – AOC posted an            |
|            |                     |                               | Instagram clip of          |
|            |                     |                               | Roberts showing off a      |
|            |                     |                               |                            |
|            |                     |                               | new haircut (May 2019      |
|            |                     |                               | – Ocasio-Cortez isprett    |
|            |                     |                               | quiet about herprivate     |
|            |                     |                               | life (May 2019)            |



#### Table 5: Personality Traits in The Guardian US

|                              | Positive  | Negative  |
|------------------------------|---|---|
| Hillary Clinton              | -(her) determination became ambition (January<br>2020)<br>– heroic (May 2020)<br>– That woman is so smart (May 2020)<br>– she was a likable hard worker (May 2020)<br>-the gutsiest (October 2019)<br>– how strong and capable, how caring and<br>complicated (May 2020)  | <ul> <li>She seemed inscrutable (January 2020)</li> <li>a symbol of corruption, centrism and cynicism. (January 2020)</li> <li>Her personal virtues were interpreted as suspicious (January 2020)</li> <li>intelligence morphed into cunning (January 2020)</li> <li>vulnerable, angry, resentful and tired (January 2020)</li> <li>the aura of suspicion anddishonesty (January 2020)</li> <li>the aura of suspicion anddishonesty (January 2020)</li> <li>she seems committed to her anger (January 2020)</li> <li>Clinton's hawkish, regime-change-eager approach (January 2020)</li> <li>I don't see Hillary as saintly (May 2020)</li> <li>corrupt (May 2020)</li> <li>She's so tough and interesting and impressive (May 2020)</li> <li>embodiment of corruption (October 2019)</li> <li>overconfident (October 2019)</li> <li>inept (October 2019)</li> <li>self-enriching (October 2019)</li> <li>robotic, over-ambitious Hillary (October 2019)</li> </ul> |
| Nancy Pelosi                 | -a master strategist (July 2019)<br>– a savvy tactician (July 2019)   |   |
| Alexandria Ocasio-<br>Cortez | <ul> <li>the progressive superstar (February 2020)</li> <li>she's not afraid (February 2020)</li> <li>eloquent, lucid, truthful, intelligent, moving and persuasive (July 2020)</li> <li>orator, the rhetorician and preacher (July 2020)</li> <li>(she) different from what we're used to hearing (July 2020)</li> <li>Ocasio-Cortez is both a catalyst and result of the left's invigoration since 2016 (October 2019)</li> </ul> | <ul> <li>as a disruptive opportunist (July 2020)</li> <li>an outspoken woman (July 2020)</li> <li>Her cunning ability (October 2019)</li> <li>she is the self-interested bad guy (October 2019)</li> </ul>  |



#### Table 6: Gendered Language in The Guardian US

|                              | Gendered nouns  |
|------------------------------|---|
| Hillary Clinton              | <ul> <li>-Woman who has exercised uncommon influence (January 2020)</li> <li>-the woman who had watched Osama bin Laden die in real time (January 2020)</li> <li>- the woman who had led one of the first major fights for healthcare reform (January 2020)</li> <li>-the woman who had sat with presidents and prime ministers (January 2020)</li> <li>-the woman who has given interviews since the 2016 election (January 2020)</li> <li>- this strong, cool-headed, preternaturally rational woman (October 2019)</li> <li>- a woman who is a strong Democrat (January 2020)</li> <li>- woman candidate (January 2020)</li> <li>- the woman who had in fact won the popular vote and nearly became president (January 2020)</li> <li>- a brave feminist leader (January 2020)</li> <li>- a kind of irritation that Hillary will be the first female president (May 2020)</li> <li>- female senators (May 2020)</li> <li>- the first woman president (January 2020)</li> </ul> |
| Nancy Pelosi                 | <ul> <li>- further-left woman (February 2020)</li> <li>- it is dangerous for a woman to attempt to dictate her own symbolism (February 2020)</li> <li>- she's a woman (January 2019)</li> <li>- a woman who makes him look small and impotent (January 2019)</li> <li>- a woman like Pelosi (January 2019)</li> <li>- more than a housewife (May 2020)</li> <li>- more than a hostess (May 2020)- a hysterical woman, who is too emotional to lead (October 2019)</li> <li>- working woman (October 2019)</li> <li>- a symbol of liberal anger and feminist defiance (February 2020)</li> <li>- female beauty (January 2019)</li> <li>- At that point, Pelosi "was more than a housewife, more than a pocketbook, more than a hostess" (May 2020)</li> <li>- she "gravitated toward the 'hard' committees" like appropriations and intelligence, the "ones that did work traditionally seen as masculine (May 2020)</li> </ul>  |
| Alexandria Ocasio-<br>Cortez | <ul> <li>-newly elected women of color (July 2019)</li> <li>-I like how she presents herself as woman (February 2020)</li> <li>– women like Ocasio-Cortez do not belong in "his" country (July 2020)</li> <li>– if Sanders and Warren were completely interchangeable in their politics then it would make sense to get behind Warren because she is a woman (October 2019)</li> <li>– Having three prominent women of colour vocalize their support for Sanders (October 2019)</li> <li>– A woman standing up for her dignity (July 2020)</li> <li>– women who ran in the 2018 midterm elections (May 2020)</li> <li>– the idea that female politicians would endorse an old white guy instead of Warren, an old white woman, seemed to throw a number of people for a loop (October 2019)</li> </ul>  |



#### Table 7: Metaphors and Analogies in The Guardian US

| Metaphors and Analogies   |
|---|
| -She has made the decision to thrust herself into the spotlight (February 2020)<br>- a soul-searching wanderer in the wilderness (January 2020) |
| - Clinton became an avatar of the Democratic party's worst impulses (January2020)   |
| - she kicks dirt bitterly (January 2020)  |
| – once one of the world's most powerful people, walking on a low-altitude   |
| beginners' hiking trail (January 2020)<br>-the queen of warmongers (October 2019)   |
| – personification of the rot that has sickened the Democratic party for so long   |
| (October 2019)  |
| – her campaign memoir was less a mea culpa than a j'accuse (October 2019)   |
| - Clinton has evidently spent it (time) cooking up new conspiracy theories(October 2019)  |
| - she denied becoming a Tammy Wynette caricature (October 2019)   |
| – Mrs Clinton has a reputation for a hawkish outlook (November 2019)  |
| – Mrs Clinton can be trusted with the nuclear button (November 2019)  |
| – Pelosi may be making a grave political miscalculation (December 2019)   |
| <ul> <li>Pelosi dragged her heels for months before finally initiating impeachment<br/>(February 2020)</li> </ul>                               |
| -"#PelosiMeltdown," was trending (February 2020)  |
| - a few others are witch-like hags who have surrendered their claim to womanhood (January 2019)   |
| – Pelosi will play it cool (January 2019)   |
| - He can't seem to tell what species she (Pelosi) is. And it usually ends poorly for  |
| the man who can't tell a kitten from a lion (January 2019)  |
| – Pelosi brushed away questions about her feud with the squad (July 2019)   |
| - From her perch as speaker of the House (May 2020)   |
| - one day Joseph Alioto, the mayor, called Pelosi and asked if she was making a big pot of pasta e fagioli?' (May 2020)                         |
| – She's standing tall amid a group of smirking white men (October 2019)   |
| She is standing tan anne a group of shinking white men (Getober 2017)   |
|   |
|   |

#### Table 8: Status and Power Identifiers in The Guardian US

| F                            | Power identifier  | Professional career   |
|------------------------------|---|---|
| 2<br><br>f<br><br>2<br><br>2 | - an extremely high-profile and polarizing<br>figure (February 2020)<br>- what she says has an impact (February 2020)<br>- she is no longer seeking power (January<br>2020) | <ul> <li>Her political career was long, and over<br/>her three decades of activity in national<br/>politics she was frequently on the wrong<br/>side of history (January 2020)</li> <li>a leader committed not just to equality<br/>among people but also to addressing<br/>climate change, gun law reform and<br/>healthcare (May 2020)</li> </ul> |



| <ul> <li>leader (January 2020)</li> <li>a relatively low profile since her</li> <li>embarrassing 2016 election defeat(October</li> <li>2019)</li> <li>a high-functioning political alpha (October</li> <li>2019)</li> </ul>   | <ul> <li>She was too cozy with corporate interests<br/>as a senator, and she was too comfortable<br/>with military intervention as secretary of<br/>state. (January 2020)</li> <li>her career as pundits (January 2020)</li> </ul>   |
|---|--|
| <ul> <li>A Clinton presidency should rely on soft power (November 2019)</li> <li>playing a key role in the historic deal with Iran, in pushing a new relationship with Cuba and managing the complex US relationship with China(November 2019)</li> <li>a politician with the experience to tackle these matters (November 2019)</li> </ul>   | <ul> <li>Her long career was punctuated with<br/>humiliations (January 2020)</li> <li>her political career is over (January 2020)</li> <li>Many of her positions seemed motivated<br/>more by political convenience than by<br/>principle (January 2020)</li> <li>Secretary of States (January 2020)</li> </ul>  |
| <ul> <li>Pelosi is telling him no, and she has real power and can't be ignored, replaced orwaved away (January 2019)</li> <li>she's no stranger to condescending men who insult her (January 2019)</li> <li>the Democrats are stronger without her (January 2019)</li> <li>Pelosi is unpopular (January 2019)</li> <li>this is her territory, and she's in charge now (January 2020)</li> <li>Pelosi will reintroduce the Trump White House to reality (January 2020)</li> <li>Pelosi is also asserting the power of her office (January 2020)</li> <li>while she only leads one of its two chambers (January 2020)</li> <li>the most powerful woman in American history (May 2020)</li> <li>Pelosi looked like the most powerful personin the room (October 2019)</li> </ul> | <ul> <li>she's smarter and more experienced than<br/>the president (January 2019)</li> <li>she knows his job better than he does<br/>(January 2019)</li> <li>no better speaker of the House than<br/>Nancy Pelosi (January 2019)</li> <li>As the House Democratic leader since<br/>2005 (January 2019)</li> <li>ultra-liberal Democratic leader Nancy<br/>Pelosi (January 2019)</li> <li>After more than 13 years as the House<br/>Democratic leader (January 2019)</li> <li>the moment is at hand for Pelosi to cap<br/>her congressional career (January 2019)</li> <li>that she will step down as Democratic<br/>leader (January 2019)</li> <li>The House speaker, Nancy Pelosi<br/>(January 2020)</li> <li>as Nancy Pelosi, the once and future<br/>Speaker of the House (January 2020)</li> <li>Pelosi has just, not incidentally, become<br/>third in line to the Oval Office (January<br/>2020)</li> <li>her ambition was thwarted for the sakeof<br/>family and her husband (May 2020)</li> <li>chair of the California Democratic party<br/>(May 2020)</li> </ul>   |
| <ul> <li>she is highly influential and a role model to<br/>many (January 2020)</li> <li>It wasn't just the content of Ocasio-Cortez's<br/>speech that was powerful, it was the way she<br/>delivered it (July 2020)</li> </ul>  | Democratic leftist superstar Alexandria<br>Ocasio-Cortez (February 2020)<br>a young first-time congresswoman from<br>New York (February 2020)  |
|   | <ul> <li>power (November 2019) <ul> <li>playing a key role in the historic deal with</li> </ul> </li> <li>playing a key role in the historic deal with</li> <li>Iran, in pushing a new relationship with Cuba and managing the complex US relationship with China(November 2019) <ul> <li>a politician with the experience to tackle these matters (November 2019)</li> </ul> </li> <li>Pelosi is telling him no, and she has real power and can't be ignored, replaced orwaved away (January 2019) <ul> <li>she's no stranger to condescending men who insult her (January 2019)</li> <li>the Democrats are stronger without her (January 2019)</li> <li>Pelosi is unpopular (January 2019)</li> <li>Pelosi is unpopular (January 2019)</li> <li>Pelosi will reintroduce the Trump White House to reality (January 2020)</li> <li>Pelosi is also asserting the power of her office (January 2020)</li> <li>while she only leads one of its two chambers (January 2020)</li> <li>while she only leads one of its two chambers (January 2020)</li> <li>the most powerful woman in American history (May 2020)</li> <li>Pelosi looked like the most powerful personin the room (October 2019)</li> </ul> </li> </ul> |



|               | yahoo he is (July 2020)<br>– She represents the future of America:<br>women who refuse to be silenced, refuse to<br>"know their place", and refuse to apologize | <ul> <li>Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez, who has<br/>represented New York's 14th<br/>congressional district since January(July<br/>2020)</li> <li>a Latina bartender taking on the<br/>Democratic establishment and winning<br/>(October 2019)</li> </ul> |
|---------------|---|---|
| Alexandria    | for their passion (July 2020)   | (October 2019)  |
| Ocasio-Cortez | -Ocasio-Cortez's meteoric rise (October 2019)   | – the congresswoman for New York's 14 <sup>th</sup>   |
|               | -her unlikely rise (October 2019)   | district (October 2019)   |
|               |   |   |

#### The Portrayal of Hillary Clinton in The Washington Post

Findings in Hillary Clinton's articles show that there is not such a big difference in the categories of words that both newspapers *The Guardian US* and *The Washington Post* use in order to portray her. Even though smaller in number compared to *The Guardian US*, 14 expressions and sentences related to her age, marital status, position in family, and other irrelevant information are present in *The Washington Post*. When it comes to her marital status, her marriage with Bill was central in the analyzed texts. E.g., "the bravest thing she'd ever done was to stay in her marriage" (November 2019), "She drives away from the most relationship she's ever had" (May 2020). Comments of the same nature were quite frequent in *The Guardian US* as well, as her marriage with Bill Clinton was criticized on numerous occasions. While *The Washington Post* addressed her marriage as "the bravest thing she'd ever done", *The Guardian US* centered the focus on "her cheating husband" (October 2019), and her "suffering more for her husband's betrayals" (October 2019). Either way, she was the center of attention regarding her marriage life.

In addition, other relevant information outside of context, including appearance, feelings, and other things about her private life was detected, including: "Clinton has not been shy about deriding president Trump's response to the pandemic (April 2020)", and "She has a temper (July 2020)". Both of these comments come as a result of Clinton challenging gender stereotypes, which tend to portray women as shy, sensitive and calm. Thus, they have been emphasized as some unusual features of a woman.

Even though to a smaller degree compared to *The Guardian US*, gendered nouns are present when it comes to the description of Hillary Clinton in *The Washington Post*. There are some gendered nouns that refer to her as a "former first lady" (April 2020) instead of referring to her as a politician. Obviously, she is presented as a wife here and not as a politician and her political position as a former Secretary of States and a former candidate for President was simply ignored. This confirms the stereotype that women are family-oriented and they are initially seen as somebody's wife or daughter.

|                      |              |               |           | -            |                  |
|----------------------|--------------|---------------|-----------|--------------|------------------|
| Table 9: Stereotypes | Frequency.   | - Hillary     | Clinton i | n <i>The</i> | Washington Post  |
| Table 7. Stereotypes | 1 requerie y | - I I IIIai y | Chinton I | II Inc       | washington 1 Ost |

| Age | Marital<br>status/Relationship | Position<br>in<br>family | Other<br>irrelevant<br>information<br>outside of<br>context | Personal<br>character |          | Gendered<br>nouns | Metaphors/Analogies | Status<br>and<br>Power |
|-----|--------------------------------|--------------------------|---|-----------------------|----------|-------------------|---------------------|------------------------|
| 1   | 4                              | 1                        | 8   | Positive              | Negative | 4                 | 5                   | 9                      |
|     |                                |                          |   | 0                     | 9        |                   |                     |                        |



#### The Portrayal of Nancy Pelosi in The Washington Post

Findings regarding Nancy Pelosi show similar results to Hillary Clinton. This holds that metaphors, position in the family, irrelevant private information, appearance, status, power, and so forth, were often part of the description about her. *The Washington Post* provided some irrelevant information regarding her marital status and relationship, including sentences as: "She met and fell in love with a Georgetown University student names Paul Pelosi" (March 2020), "Baltimore Country Executive Ted Venetoulis, who had been Pelosi's high school boyfriend" (May 2020), and "She raised those children in San Francisco—her husband Paul is a financier and developer" (May 2020). Additionally, some information was provided about her role or position in her family, such as "mother of five daughters" (May 2020) or the case when the writer claimed that "Pelosi loved being a mother" (May 2020). All this irrelevant information confirms the stereotypes that women always put family at the center and they are supposed to have a family. Moreover, instead of being presented as a well-known politician, this newspaper was presenting her as a mother and a wife—which consequently leaves aside the relevant information that the community needs to know about her.

Interestingly enough, most of the attention from the newspaper was given to her appearance, feelings and some very private information about her, as there are 12 sentences that belong to this category. Her appearance was commented with expressions like: "a slim woman" (March 2020), or by focusing on her clothes: "The Internet was ignited by an image of her striding triumphantly from the White House in a fire-colored coat" (March 2020) or "Pelosi, who also dressed in suffragist white on Wednesday" (August 2020).

Moreover, her feelings were often in the center of articles about her, such as: "But Pelosi looked commanding, not nervous" (February 2020), "She has the courage to tell her fellow female House members face to face, with tears in her eyes, that government..." (May 2020). All these expressions regarding her looks, feelings, relationship and so forth, confirm the strong stereotypical attitude towards her. Such stereotypes show that appearance is a very significant tenet for women and being a politician and having a successful career is not sufficient. All instances from this category are presented in the tables below.

| Age | Marital<br>status/Relationship | Position<br>in<br>family | Other<br>irrelevant<br>information<br>outside of<br>context |                    | Gendered<br>nouns | Metaphors/Analogies | Status<br>and<br>Power |
|-----|--------------------------------|--------------------------|---|--------------------|-------------------|---------------------|------------------------|
| 3   | 4                              | 4                        | 12  | PositiveNegative90 | 4                 | 8                   | 15                     |

Table 10: Stereotypes Frequency- Nancy Pelosi in The Washington Post

#### The Portrayal of Alexandria Ocazio-Cortez in The Washington Post

The findings of the articles about Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez show that her portrayal includes irrelevant information, such as feelings, appearance, relationship, and other information as shown in the categories above. However, compared to the two above-mentioned politicians, Ocasio-Cortez was less commented, as this study found only ten sentences associated with the specific categories.

The findings indicate three sentences referring to her age, including: "the 29 year-old congresswomen from New York is out to shake up a system blamed for global warning" (April 2019), "the youngest congresswoman in U.S. history" (March 2019). As far as her relationship and status are concerned, only three sentences have been found, such as: "Ocasio-Cortez made no secret about her relationship with Roberts" (March 2019), "The pair have been dating for nearly four years" (March 2019), and "Wait, she has



a boyfriend?" (March 2019). As far as her appearance is concerned, *The Washington Post* writes: "She enters a room, with her dramatic white coat or her display of a prominent gold pin representing her speakership" (July 2020), confirming the gender stereotypes that women's look is always important. Moreover, her private life was on the spotlight with comments such as: "becoming the youngest congresswoman in U.S. history, starring in her own viral dance video" (March 2019), which was related to a video in which she was dancing. As can be seen, this sentence states that she is a female politician—a congresswoman, and she dances, which could indirectly imply that this act is inappropriate for a woman in politics. This confirms the gender stereotypes that women, especially those in politics, have restrictions on the actions they can perform and they can also be criticized if they cross the boundaries set by society.

Given all the above- mentioned instances of gender stereotypes, it is clear that numerous language forms of gender stereotypes are present in the portrayal of female politicians in The Washington Post. The findings have shown a considerable number of irrelevant information regarding the marital status, position in the family, appearance, feelings, and other irrelevant information about the three politicians. This suggests that this newspaper tends to provide much redundant information regarding the female politicians, holding a strong stereotypical attitude towards them.

Table 11: Stereotypes Frequency- Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez in The Washington Post

| Age | Marifal |   | context |                         | Gendere<br>dnouns |   | Statusand<br>Power |
|-----|---------|---|---------|-------------------------|-------------------|---|--------------------|
| 3   | 3       | 0 | 4       | Positive Negativ<br>2 1 | 0                 | 2 | 7                  |

Table 12: Irrelevant personal information in The Washington Post

| Age | Marital status/<br>Relationships   | A position in family | Other irrelevant<br>information outside of<br>context (such as<br>appearance, feelings,<br>private life, etc.)  |
|-----|--|----------------------|---|
|     | -the bravest thing<br>she'd ever done<br>was to stay in her<br>marriage<br>(November 2019) |                      | Clinton has not been<br>shy about deriding<br>president Trump's<br>response to the<br>pandemic. (April 2020)<br>– she has a temper (July<br>2020)<br>– Bill Clinton's<br>relationship withMonica<br>Lewinsky (July2020)<br>She's been self-<br>conscious about her<br>appearance since<br>middleschool, when a<br>frank classmate<br>pointed out, |



|                    | •  |  |  |  |
|--------------------|--|--|--|--|
| Hillary<br>Clinton | – There's bright<br>young Hillary<br>speaking at her<br>Wellesleygraduation<br>in 1969(May 2020) | <ul> <li>When she meets</li> <li>Bill Clinton at</li> <li>Yale Law School</li> <li>in 1970, he's</li> <li>already a famous</li> <li>flirt — so brilliant</li> <li>and charming</li> <li>(May 2020)</li> <li>and relentless</li> <li>"hunting" of</li> <li>Clinton and her</li> <li>husband (July</li> <li>2020)</li> <li>She drives away</li> <li>from the most</li> <li>seriousrelationship</li> <li>she'sever had</li> </ul> | – We love the relationship<br>she has with her<br>daughter.(November 2019) | <ul> <li>"You're more like a<br/>boythan a girl" (May<br/>2020)</li> <li>Hillary describes<br/>having sex with Bill:</li> <li>"We knew each other's<br/>animal selves," shesays,<br/>permanentlydamaging<br/>my attitudeabout animal<br/>(May2020)</li> <li>and while sitting at the<br/>desk, wearing a fancy<br/>caftan and symbolically<br/>acknowledging the<br/>dumbest whataboutism<br/>to emerge from the 2016<br/>election, Hillary Clinton<br/>read her emails<br/>(November 2019)</li> <li>Why can't a female<br/>politician have a healthy<br/>sex life? (May 2020)</li> <li>In addition to the<br/>exhausting attention to<br/>her physical appearance,<br/>there are the<br/>contradictory demands<br/>of being commanding</li> </ul> |
|                    |  | (May2020)  |  | (May 2020)<br>Pelosi, who also<br>dressed in suffragist<br>white on Wednesday<br>night after a scorching<br>video introduction that<br>had her in shades while<br>throwing shade, is done<br>waiting for y'all to like<br>her.(August 2020)<br>-Nancy was a<br>neighborhood princess<br>(March 2020)<br>The Internet was ignited<br>by an image of her<br>stridingtriumphantly<br>from theWhite House in<br>a fire-colored coat<br>(March2020)<br>And they (Nancy and<br>other women in the<br>House) did it all inheels   |



| BSIS S      |  |  |  |  |
|-------------|--|--|--|--|
| NancyPelosi | <ul> <li>I once doubtedthat<br/>Pelosi, about toturn</li> <li>80, was theright<br/>leader forDemocrats<br/>againstTrump<br/>(December2019)</li> <li>she turns 80 on<br/>March 26 (June2020)</li> <li>a slim woman 41<br/>years old (March<br/>2020)</li> </ul> | <ul> <li>she met and fell<br/>in love with a<br/>Georgetown<br/>University student<br/>named Paul Pelosi<br/>(March 2020)</li> <li>She raised those<br/>children in San<br/>Francisco — her<br/>husband Paul, is a<br/>financier and<br/>developer (May<br/>2020)</li> <li>her husbandPaul<br/>(May 2020)</li> <li>Baltimore County<br/>Executive Ted<br/>Venetoulis, who<br/>had been Pelosi's<br/>high school<br/>boyfriend. (May<br/>2020)</li> </ul> | <ul> <li>mother of five and<br/>daughter of the machine<br/>(May 2020)</li> <li>Pelosi loved being a<br/>mother (May 2020)</li> <li>In the space of six years,<br/>from 1964 to 1970, Pelosi<br/>gave birth to four girls and<br/>a boy (March 2020)</li> <li>But there was a<br/>bittersweetness about the<br/>parade of iron moms<br/>speaking at theDemocratic<br/>NationalConvention on<br/>Wednesday (August 2020)</li> </ul> | . While raising 14kids<br>among them.(August<br>2020)<br>She pulled up her<br>sleeve to reveal a<br>bracelet made with a<br>bullet from a shooting<br>survivor. (December<br>2019)<br>-a slim woman 41<br>years old (March 2020)<br>-Rep. Sala Burton, the<br>widow of one of<br>California's legendary<br>kingmakers (March<br>2020)<br>Pelosi has the patience<br>forged from being the<br>mother of five and the<br>leader of Democrats.<br>(February 2020)<br>But Pelosi looked<br>commanding, not<br>nervous.<br>(February2020)<br>You could see Pelosi's<br>fury building through<br>Trump's speech<br>(February 2020)<br>-She shook her head,<br>examined papers as<br>though she had<br>something<br>morepressing<br>to attend<br>to(February2020) |
|             |  |  | -Wait, she has a<br>boyfriend? (March2019)   | Ocasio-Cortez has made<br>no secret abouther<br>relationship with<br>Roberts, whom she met<br>"in true nerdy fashion"<br>at an academic talk<br>while attending Boston<br>University (March 2019)<br>becoming theyoungest<br>congresswoman in U.S.<br>history, starring in her<br>own viral dance video.<br>(March 2019)   |



|         | - the 29-year-old   | -Ocasio-Cortezhas                 | - she enters a room, with         |
|---------|---------------------|-----------------------------------|-----------------------------------|
|         | congresswomanfrom   | made no secret                    | her dramatic whitecoat            |
|         | New York isout to   | about her                         | or her display of a               |
|         | shake up asystem    | relationship with                 | prominent gold pin                |
|         | blamed forglobal    | Roberts (March                    | representing her                  |
| Ocasio- | warming(April 2019) | 2019)                             | speakership (July 2020)           |
| Cortez  | – the youngest      | <ul> <li>The pair have</li> </ul> | <ul> <li>Ocasio-Cortez</li> </ul> |
|         | congresswoman in    | been dating for                   | elegantly skewered not            |
|         | U.S. history (March | nearly four years                 | only Yoho but the men             |
|         | 2019)               | (March 2019)                      | who silently stand by             |
|         | – freshman          |                                   | after such displays (July         |
|         | congresswomanfrom   |                                   | 2020)                             |
|         | New York(July       |                                   |                                   |
|         | 2020)               |                                   |                                   |

| Table 13: | Personality | Traits in   | The V | Washington  | Post   |
|-----------|-------------|-------------|-------|-------------|--------|
| 14010 15. | 1 croomanty | I fulled in | 1110  | , asningion | 1 0.51 |

|                 | Positive  | Negative   |
|-----------------|---|--|
| Hillary Clinton |   | <ul> <li>Hillary Clinton has achieved mythic status, and not in a good way. He compares her to the ancient "ghostsand goblins and devils" (July 2020)</li> <li>Her strict, defensive quality, reinforced by a staunch sense of moral superiority, did her great damage at times (July 2020)</li> <li>Successful presidents require a greatness of spirit, a prevailing sense of optimism, a light touch, a certain lyricism. She had none of those (July 2020)</li> <li>It takes a village to create a demon, and that tireless work has produced the extraordinary boogeywomanthat is Clinton, the conniving, corrupt, murderous, senile, pedophiliac, money-grubbing, cookie-hating, email-abusing (May 2020)</li> <li>Her strict, defensive quality, reinforced by a staunch sense of moral superiority (July 2020)</li> <li>Clinton was uniquely corrupt (June 2020)</li> <li>a threat to black voters (May 2020)</li> <li>the conniving, corrupt, murderous, senile, pedophiliac, money-grubbing, cookie-hating, email-abusing harridan who terrifies Fox Newscommentators(May 2020)</li> </ul> |
| Nancy Pelosi    | <ul> <li>Nancy Pelosi does not lack<br/>forself-confidence (March<br/>2020)</li> <li>charismatic (May 2020)</li> <li>aspirational (May 2020)</li> <li>a strong, defiant<br/>woman(December<br/>2019)</li> <li>Pelosi's discipline and<br/>maturity(March 2020)</li> </ul> |  |



|                              | <ul> <li>no doubt that she is confident<br/>(May 2020)</li> <li>Pelosi was ideological (May 2020)</li> <li>She was feminist, antiwar, pro-<br/>environment (May 2020)</li> <li>she is honest (May 2020)</li> </ul> |  |
|------------------------------|--|--|
| Alexandria<br>Ocasio- Cortez | <ul> <li>Her strength is everything we hoped to see in our daughters and granddaughters (July 2020)</li> <li>She was poised, focused and defiant (July 2020)</li> </ul>  | -responding to Rep. Ted Yoho (R-Fla.) reportedly<br>calling her "crazy," out of her mind, and a "f—ing b—-<br>h" on the Capitol steps(July 2020) |

Table 14: Gendered Language in The Washington Post

|                              | Gendered nouns   |
|------------------------------|--|
| Hillary Clinton              | <ul> <li>-the woman who should be president of the United States right now (April 2020)</li> <li>-a former first lady (April 2020)</li> <li>- She's still a resolute woman dogged by loneliness, contending with systemic condescension and suspicion (May 2020)</li> <li>- Everything about the way she's regarded, addressed, photographed, reported on and tweeted about is determined by the fact that she's a woman (May 2020)</li> </ul> |
| Nancy Pelosi                 | <ul> <li>- First woman to serve as Speaker of the House (August 2020)</li> <li>- a woman speaking forcefully and attributed it to a medical condition (December 2019)</li> <li>- The lone woman at a table full of me (February 2020)</li> <li>- "a slim woman 41 years old," (March 2020)</li> </ul>  |
| Alexandria Ocasio-<br>Cortez |  |

#### Table 15: Metaphors and Analogies in The Washington Post

|  | Metaphors and Analogies   |  |  |  |  |
|--|---|--|--|--|--|
|  | -Hillary Clinton, America's scapegoat (July 2020)                                   |  |  |  |  |
|  | – her presidential campaign a joyless death march (July 2020)                       |  |  |  |  |
| Hillary Clinton                            | -Rodham descends like an avenging angel (May 2020)                                  |  |  |  |  |
| rinnar y Chinton                           | - that tireless work has produced the extraordinary boogeywoman that is Clinton     |  |  |  |  |
|  | (May 2020)  |  |  |  |  |
|  | – Hillary had the election in the bag (November 2019)                               |  |  |  |  |
|  | Watch when the speaker of the House takes the field. (April 2020)                   |  |  |  |  |
|  | -Like the big boys, she plays to win, and she does it in big pearls and high heels. |  |  |  |  |
|  | (April 2020)  |  |  |  |  |
| Nancy Pelosi                               | -From now on, Pelosi is playing hardball (April 2020)                               |  |  |  |  |
| rvancy relosi                              | - House Speaker Nancy Pelosi (D-Calif.) intends to mop the floor with Senate        |  |  |  |  |
|  | Majority Leader (April 2020)  |  |  |  |  |
|  | – Ms. Pelosi has been playing Little League for more than 30 years in Congress      |  |  |  |  |
|  | and just now decided to up her game (April 2020)                                    |  |  |  |  |
| – Pelosi is as tough as bullets (May 2020) |   |  |  |  |  |



|                              | <ul> <li>House Speaker Nancy Pelosi (D-Calif.) is not one to pull her punches (May 2020)</li> <li>Pelosi — suddenly — the avatar of a feminist political future. (May 2020)</li> </ul> |
|------------------------------|--|
| Alexandria Ocasio-<br>Cortez | <ul> <li>Wonder Woman of the left, Wicked Witch of the right (March 2019)</li> <li>She was a ferocious tough cookie, fighting for women's equality (July 2020)</li> </ul>              |

Table 16: Status and Power Identifiers in The Washington Post

|                | Power identifier   | Professional career   |
|----------------|--|---|
| HillaryClinton | <ul> <li>Hillary Clinton led Trump by nearly 11points<br/>(April 2020)</li> <li>Clinton was unusually unpopular as a<br/>candidate(January 2020)</li> <li>Clinton was the second-least-positively-<br/>viewed major-party candidate in modernhistory<br/>(January 2020)</li> <li>Clinton's candidacy undoubtedly suffered<br/>from her low approval ratings (January 2020)</li> </ul>  | <ul> <li>-Former secretary of state Hillary<br/>Clintonx(November 2019)</li> <li>-She was an excellent senator from New<br/>York (July 2020)</li> <li>– Clinton is the third recent presidential<br/>nominee (April 2020)</li> <li>– She represented the United States<br/>brilliantly as secretary of state (July 2020)</li> <li>– She cultivated, over the years, a smartand<br/>dedicated staff — no insider everwrote a<br/>tell-all about her (July 2020)</li> </ul>                         |
| Nancy Pelosi   | <ul> <li>Pelosi is fighting for the people, working to<br/>lower health care costs, increase workers' pay<br/>through strong economic growth and rebuilding<br/>America (August 2020)</li> <li>she is the most powerful woman in American<br/>history (June 2020)</li> <li>This troublemaker with a gavel is the highest-<br/>ranking female elected official in the nation's<br/>history (March 2020)</li> <li>A woman about to enter her ninth decade has<br/>become a warrior-heroine to the social-media<br/>generation (March 2020)</li> <li>Her assets include her public presence, her<br/>coolness under pressure, her remarkable<br/>negotiating skills and her ability to get to yes.<br/>(March 2020)</li> <li>She knows how to count votes, how to<br/>negotiate (both from a position of strength and<br/>from a position of weakness) and how to herd<br/>her tribe (May 2020)</li> <li>they slapped sanctions on Iran, stared down<br/>crooked bankers, led the impeachment of a<br/>president, took on the fossil fuel industry, jailed<br/>human traffickers and survived a gunshot<br/>wound to the head, among other feats. (August<br/>2020)</li> <li>you "don't mess with" Pelosi. (December<br/>2019)</li> </ul> | <ul> <li>For 31 years, Speaker Pelosi has<br/>represented San Francisco, California's<br/>12th Congressional District, in Congress<br/>(August 2020)</li> <li>She has led House Democrats for 16<br/>years and previously served as House<br/>Democratic Whip (August 2020)</li> <li>Nancy Pelosi is the 52nd Speaker of the<br/>House of Representatives, having made<br/>history in 2007 when she was elected the<br/>first woman to serve as Speaker of the<br/>House (August 2020)</li> </ul> |



|                                 | <ul> <li>Nancy Pelosi says she was raised to be holy, not speaker of the House. Now, as she turns 80 on March 26, she is the most powerful woman in American history. (June 2020)</li> <li>This troublemaker with a gavel is the highest-ranking female elected official in the nation's history (March 2020)</li> <li>the first female speaker of the House in American history (May 2020)</li> </ul>   | – She has led House Democrats for 16<br>years and previously served as House<br>Democratic Whip. (August 2020)  |
|---------------------------------|--|---|
| Alexandria<br>Ocasio-<br>Cortez | <ul> <li>the 29-year-old congresswoman from New<br/>York is out to shake up a system (April 2019)</li> <li>the second most talked-about politician in<br/>America, after the President of the<br/>UnitedStates (March 2019)</li> <li>Ocasio-Cortez displayed strength in<br/>confronting sexism (July 2020)</li> <li>Her strength is everything we hoped to see in<br/>our daughters and granddaughters. (July 2020)</li> <li>the embodiment of American women who no<br/>will longer put up with the condescension, the<br/>insults and the abuse of male peers. (July<br/>2020)</li> </ul> | -Rep. Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez (D-<br>N.Y.) has accomplished a lot in her 29<br>years — upending the system, becoming<br>the youngest congresswoman in U.S.<br>history (March 2019)<br>– Rep. Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez<br>dominated the in-person voting over<br>their preferred candidate in the<br>Democratic primary for New York's<br>14thcongressional district. (June 2020) |

#### The Portrayal of Hillary Clinton in The New York Times

Similarly, *The New York Times* contains many expressions and sentences belonging to the category of gender stereotypes, such as "the young Hillary Rodham" (March 2020), "the campaign she ran, or indeed for running at all, given the decades-old" (July 2020). Even though there were no expressions or sentences regarding her position in the family, marital status and relationship was discussed many times in the selected articles. For example: "Met her future husband at Yale Law School" (March 2020), "She's a feminist trailblazer who first arrived at stratospheric celebrity because of her husband" (May 2020), and so forth. Given this, it is obvious that the marital status of Hillary Clinton plays a role in her description and portrayal in the three newspapers as all of them give some information on this matter. This shows that her marriage with Bill Clinton have led newspapers to focus the attention on her married life rather than her political career.

Same as in the other analyzed newspapers, this one provides much irrelevant information, more specifically there are instances concerning her appearance and feelings, such as: "She would be criticized for everything from her job to her hair "(March 2020), "So Sittenfeld had to fill herself into Hillary's perspective. I felt like I put on a pantsuit and a blond wig" (May 2020), "Her anger at him? Disqualifying (March 2020)". See Table 20 for more examples in respect to this category.

Power identifiers in the analyzed texts seem to position her as inferior when compared to men. For example, Mrs. Clinton is remarkably popular when she's not competing with men for power" (March 2020) or by the other one: "What if her professional arc had been entirely her own" (May 2020). Both sentences show a stereotypical attitude towards her, implying that she is powerful as a woman, but she is still less powerful than men. Even in case she has power, there is a man next to her who made this possible. This could



possibly mean that her power comes also as a result of her being the first lady and having a male politician by her side.

| Table 17: Stereotypes Frequency- | Hillary Clinton in <i>The New York Times</i> |
|----------------------------------|--|
| Table 17. Stereotypes Prequency- | Timary Clinton in The New Tork Times         |

| Age | Marital | in<br>family | Other<br>irrelevant<br>information<br>outside of<br>context | Personality<br>characteristics | Gendered<br>nouns | Metaphors/Analogies | Status<br>and<br>Power |
|-----|---------|--------------|---|--------------------------------|-------------------|---------------------|------------------------|
| 2   | 4       | 0            | 8   | Positive Negative 3 4          | 8                 | 10                  | 14                     |

#### The Portrayal of Nancy Pelosi in The New York Times

Findings regarding Nancy Pelosi show that not much personal information was associated with her age and position in the family. Thus, there were only two sentences belonging to the first category, one regarding her age "she will be nearing her mid-80s when she finishes it" (January 2019), and the other one related to her position and role in her family, such as: "Pelosi's ability to whip a caucus to the mothering skills that come from having five children and eight grandchildren" (January 2019). However, no information regarding her marital status, appearance or feelings was provided by *The New York Times*. In comparison to the other newspapers which provided considerable information associated with these categories, *The New York Times* seems not to pay much attention to the irrelevant information regarding her personal life, which consequently shows a weaker stereotypical attitude towards her expressed through this form of language.

Despite the fact that a small amount of personal information was written regarding Pelosi, her personality traits were mentioned quite often throughout the texts. It is worth mentioning that this newspaper has shown both positive and negative personality traits, unlike *The Washington Post*, which focused only on positive personality characteristics. Two of the sentences portray her with positive characteristics whereas seven sentences portray her more negatively. When it comes to positive traits, she was considered as a person with "formidable talents and a legendary work ethic (back) to the job" (January 2019), but on the other hand, she was also portrayed as "an unabashed advocate, less comfortable as a conciliator finding a middle road" (May 2019).

Moreover, another stereotypical sentence regarding her were: "Ms. Pelosi remains dismissive, in that grandmotherly way of hers" (May 2020), where the word grandmotherly was used purposely only to highlight the gender and the age of Pelosi. This sentence shows a strong stereotypical attitude as Pelosi is not portrayed as politician, but she is referred to as a grandmother although the article was about politics. Consequently, traditional traits of a woman as family-oriented manifest that all women are supposed to be first introduced by their position in the family rather than their job position.

Table 18: Stereotypes Frequency- Nancy Pelosi in The New York Times

| Λαρ | Marital | Position<br>in<br>family | nniormaiion | Personali<br>character | •        | Gendered<br>nouns | Metaphors/Analogies | Status<br>and<br>Power |
|-----|---------|--------------------------|-------------|------------------------|----------|-------------------|---------------------|------------------------|
| 1   | 0       | 1                        | 0           | Positive 2 7           | Negative | 2                 | 6                   | 13                     |



#### The Portrayal of Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez in The New York Times

Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez was often the central topic of significant media coverage, including *The New York Times* as well. Findings from the newspaper in question show that her age and other irrelevant information regarding her appearance, feelings and private matters were oftentimes discussed. There are instances in which her age was mentioned, including: "the 29-year-old freshman" (July 2019), "the young lawmaker" (July 2019), and so forth. Also, there are sentences that belong to the category of irrelevant private information, including information about her appearance: "A.O.O's gleaming white suffragette-inspired suit" (January 2019) or "a young black freshman wearing gold sneakers, slacks, braided hair and a Mickey Mouse watch..." (January 2020).

Gender nouns and expressions were also found in the selected articles, be that directly or indirectly shown in the sentence. "Dancing queen" (January 2019) is considered one of them, which does not explicitly use the word woman but addresses her as a 'queen', which refers to a female. However, there are cases when the gender was shown more directly, such as: "Congresswomen dance too!"(January 2019), "Girl from the Bronx"(July 2019) and so forth. These gende stereotypes emphasize the fact that she is a woman in cases when her gender could easily be omitted from the text without affecting the meaning of the sentence. In the first instance, her gender was mentioned in order to emphasize the fact that she can dance too, even though she is a politician. This could also imply an indirect criticism about her behavior. Similarly, the other sentence explicitly mentions that she is a girl, introducing her gender instead of presenting her as a politician.

There were also times when she was criticized and seen as not good enough for her political career, including: "inexperienced woman with little understanding of foreign affairs and diplomacy" (February 2020) and "Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez for ambassador to the United Nations? Really! What was he thinking?" (February 2020). However, there were cases when she was portrayed as powerful and superior, where she has been referred to as "new progressive voice" (July 2019), or "Republicans' not-so-secret weapon in 2020" (July 2020).

Having examined *The New York Times*, it is clear that gender stereotypes are immensely prevalent in the articles regarding female politicians, namely Hillary Clinton, Nancy Pelosi, and Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez. The stereotypical attitude towards those females was shown in various forms, associated with all the categories employed for this study. However, it is demonstrated that most of the gender stereotypes are shown through personal information which is irrelevant to the context, including: married life, describing these women as mothers, wives or daughters; descriptive words which tend to focus significantly on their appearance, implying that in order for a woman to be a good politician, she should also pay attention to her clothes and look beautiful; and descriptions on their feelings, portraying them as weak, emotional and with tears in their eyes.

However, the findings have also shown a diversity of expressions which also hold astrong stereotypical attitude, such as focus on weaknesses rather than strengths, portraying these females as corrupted, crazy and devils, gendered nouns utilized to refer to them instead of using gender-neutral identifiers about their job position, metaphors and analogies using strong language, by either comparing them to big boys who are successful or to traditional women who are supposed to be 'moping' the floor. It is also worth mentioning that this newspaper contained a considerable number of power and status identifiers; however, a significant number of them were positioning these women as inferior to men or with a strength that could only be seen in other women, such as 'daughters and granddaughters'—implying that men needto be even stronger than that.



#### Table 19: Stereotypes Frequency- Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez in The New York Times

| Age | Marital | Position<br>in<br>family | Other<br>irrelevant<br>information<br>outside of<br>context | Personal<br>character | 2             | Gendered<br>nouns | Metaphors/Analogies | Status<br>and<br>Power |
|-----|---------|--------------------------|---|-----------------------|---------------|-------------------|---------------------|------------------------|
| 6   | 0       | 0                        | 7   | Positive<br>4         | Negative<br>5 | 5                 | 2                   | 10                     |

Table 20: Irrelevant Personal Information in The New York Times

|                    | Age   | Marital<br>status/Relationship   | A position in<br>family   | Other irrelevant information<br>outside of context (such as<br>appearance, feelings, private<br>life, etc.)   |
|--------------------|---|--|---|---|
| Hillary<br>Clinton | – the young Hillary<br>Rodham (March2020)<br>-given the decades-<br>old (July 2020) | <ul> <li>met her future</li> <li>husband at Yale</li> <li>Law School</li> <li>(March 2020)</li> <li>Bill Clinton and</li> <li>Hillary Rodham</li> <li>distract themselves</li> <li>while</li> <li>drivingthrough</li> <li>Arkansas ina way</li> <li>that redefines ''joy</li> <li>ride.'' (May2020)</li> <li>What if</li> <li>Hillaryand Bill</li> <li>hadn't married?</li> <li>(May 2020)</li> <li>She's a feminist</li> <li>trailblazer who</li> <li>first arrived at</li> <li>stratospheric</li> <li>celebrity because</li> <li>of her husband</li> <li>(May 2020)</li> </ul> |   | <ul> <li>She would be criticized<br/>for everything from her job<br/>toher hair. (March 2020)</li> <li>She expressed<br/>anger(March 2020)</li> <li>Her anger at him?</li> <li>Disqualifying. (March 2020)</li> <li>So Sittenfeld had to fill<br/>herself into Hillary's<br/>perspective. "I felt like I put<br/>on a pantsuit and a blondwig"<br/>(May 2020)</li> <li>If you look at pictures from<br/>their wedding , they have<br/>these dreamy expressions on<br/>their faces and he's very<br/>handsome and she's very<br/>pretty (May 2020)</li> <li>Her half-smile (April 2020)</li> <li>She felt compelled to speak<br/>out (January 2020)</li> <li>Mrs.Clinton giving zero,<br/>uh,<br/>cares. (October 2019)</li> </ul> |
| Nancy<br>Pelosi    | -she will be nearing<br>her mid-80s when she<br>finishes it (January<br>2019)       |  | and some,<br>including<br>Representative<br>Rosa DeLauro of<br>Connecticut, have<br>attributed Ms.<br>Pelosi's ability to |   |



|                                  |   | tl<br>si<br>fr<br>c'<br>g | whip a caucus to<br>he mothering<br>kills that come<br>rom having five<br>children and eight<br>grandchildren<br>January 2019) |   |
|----------------------------------|---|---------------------------|--|---|
| Alexandri<br>a Ocasio-<br>Cortez | -a controlled 78-<br>year- old capping<br>hercareer and<br>anuncontrollable<br>29-year-old starting<br>hers(January 2019)<br>-a young<br>educated(January<br>2019)<br>-the 29-year-old<br>freshman (July<br>2019)<br>-the<br>younglawmaker<br>(July 2019)<br>-The<br>youngest<br>woman to ever serve<br>in Congress (July<br>2020)<br>-the most talented<br>young politician in<br>the country (June<br>2020) |                           |  | <ul> <li>her ability to turn a video of<br/>her dancing in a "Breakfast<br/>Club homage" (January 2019)</li> <li>-Ms. Ocasio-Cortez has done<br/>live conversations thatinclude<br/>both cooking tips andpolicy<br/>pronouncements(January<br/>2019)</li> <li>-Ms. Ocasio-Cortez listens,<br/>takes everything in andreacts.</li> <li>(January 2019)</li> <li>-Pelosi's hot pink dress to<br/>A.O.C.'s gleaming white<br/>suffragette-inspired<br/>suit (January 2019)</li> <li>-a young black freshman<br/>wearing gold sneakers,slacks,<br/>braided hair and aMickey<br/>Mouse watch,stepped into an<br/>elevator in theCapitol and was<br/>rebuffed bythe elevator<br/>operator (January2019)</li> <li>-imaginative woman with a<br/>beautiful smile who knows<br/>how to laugh and have<br/>fun(January 2019)</li> <li>– Ocasio-Cortez's heavily<br/>Latino and African-American<br/>neighborhood (January 2019)</li> </ul> |

Table 21: Personality Traits in The New York Times

|                 | Positive  | Negative  |
|-----------------|---|---|
| Hillary Clinton | <ul> <li>– engaging and animated (March 2020)</li> <li>– the last of several smart, qualified Democratic women with any reasonable chance of clinching the 2020 nomination — "Hillary" (March 2020)</li> <li>-she retains a loyal and powerful constituency of supporters (April 2020)</li> </ul> | <ul> <li>so often accused of being inauthentic (March 2020)</li> <li>she was untrustworthy (October 2019)</li> <li>heroine and villain (October 2019)</li> <li>extremely careless (October 2019)</li> </ul> |



| Nancy Pelosi                 | -formidable talents and a legendary<br>work ethic (back) to the job(January<br>2019)<br>– the victim of an obvious dirtytrick<br>by a dubious outfit (May 2019)  | <ul> <li>-unhinged face of her party (January 2019)</li> <li>-she's never been a purist (May 2019)</li> <li>– Facebook decided to keep up a video deliberately<br/>and maliciously doctored to make it appear as if<br/>Speaker Nancy Pelosi was drunk or perhaps crazy<br/>(May 2019)</li> <li>– the speaker's baffling determination (September<br/>2019)</li> <li>– Pelosi's calculated timidity (September 2019)</li> <li>- The House speaker is a master legislator, and by all<br/>accounts incomparable at corralling votes. But right<br/>now, Democrats need a brawler willing to use every<br/>tool at her disposal to stop America's descent into<br/>autocracy (September 2019)</li> <li>– Pelosi is an unabashed advocate, less comfortableas<br/>a conciliator finding a middle road (May 2019)</li> </ul> |
|------------------------------|--|--|
| Alexandria<br>Ocasio- Cortez | <ul> <li>a young, well-educated,</li> <li>passionate (January 2019)</li> <li>-full of natural political talent,</li> <li>burning so bright (July 2020)</li> <li>-the most talented young politician</li> <li>in the country (June 2020)</li> <li>-determined champion (June 2020)</li> </ul> | <ul> <li>-She's an insurgent, internet-native political force."</li> <li>(January 2019)</li> <li>-extremely online (January 2019)</li> <li>-the irrepressible Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez (January 2019)</li> <li>– a leader of the brat pack (January 2019)</li> <li>-uncontrollable (January 2019)</li> </ul>   |

Table 22: Gendered Language in The New York Times

|                           | Gendered nouns   |
|---------------------------|--|
| Hillary Clinton           | <ul> <li>-they'd gladly vote for a woman (March 2020)</li> <li>-"that woman." (March 2002)</li> <li>– the woman at whom Americans have most regularly hurled these whiplash-<br/>inducing demands (March 2020)</li> <li>– women like Mrs. Clinton (March 2020)</li> <li>– I suppose I could have stayed home and baked cookies (May 2020)</li> <li>-As the woman who got closest to the White House, Mrs. Clinton (April 2020)</li> <li>-one powerful Democratic woman: Hillary Clinton. (January 2020)</li> <li>-She can always stay home and ragefully bake "Drop Dead Pecan Spice Cookies (January 2020)</li> </ul> |
| Nancy Pelosi              | -the only woman to be speaker (January 2020)<br>-Ms. Pelosi remains dismissive, in that grandmotherly way of hers (May 2020)   |
| Alexandria Ocasio- Cortez | -dancing queen (January 2019)<br>-Congresswomen dance too! (January 2019)<br>-girl from the Bronx (July 2019)<br>-As a woman in the age of the Trump presidency (July 2020)<br>-woman of color (January 2019)  |



#### Table 23: Metaphors and Analogies in The New York Times

|                              | Metaphors and Analogies   |  |
|------------------------------|---|--|
| Hillary Clinton              | <ul> <li>People feel they don't know Hillary Clinton. "Hillary" is not able to add many new pieces to that puzzle (March 2020)</li> <li>it's the much-told material: the "baking cookies" blowups of Bill's 1992 campaign (March 2020)</li> <li>After some time spent licking her wounds and performing the role of the partyhosting agreeable first lady (March 2020)</li> <li>Now treat Mrs. Clinton with the reflexive rejection of a recent food poisoning victim facing down a fresh oyster. (March 2020)</li> <li>Her arrival at college and law school coincided with a wave of baby boomer women newly inspired by the promise that women were on the rise and could do anything — only to find that wasn't quite true.(March 2020)</li> <li>Mrs. Clinton has spent decades as the walking embodiment of American gender anxieties at the same time as she has also been occasionally the apotheosis of feminist ambition. (March 2020)</li> <li>someday one of those little girls who hugged Mrs. Clinton or locked pinkies with Ms. Warren will be president (March 2020)</li> <li>Is Hillary Clinton trolling us? (October 2019)</li> <li>Welcome to Hillary Unplugged (October 2019)</li> </ul> |  |
| Nancy Pelosi                 | <ul> <li>-She wore white but she saw red. (December 2019)</li> <li>-She was more like John Wayne, minus the racism and colonialism.(December 2019)</li> <li>-She has eyes in the back of her head (January 2019)</li> <li>-as she sweated, charmed and slashed her way to the head of the congressional boys' club. (May 2019)</li> <li>-Ms. Pelosi increasingly resembles less a "San Francisco" crusader than the staid grown-up in the room (May 2019)</li> <li>- The Chewbacca mom video (May 2020)</li> </ul>  |  |
| Alexandria<br>Ocasio- Cortez | -the bartender-makes-good Cinderella story (July 2019)<br>– A.O.C., the Karate Kid (July 2019)  |  |

Table 24: Status and Power Identifiers in The New York Times

|                 | Power identifier  | Professional career   |
|-----------------|---|---|
|                 | the first female president of the UnitedStates<br>(March 2020)  |   |
|                 | - she is one of the most scrutinized womenin<br>the world (March 2020)  |   |
| Hillary Clinton | -Mrs. Clinton is remarkably popular when<br>she's not competing with men for power<br>(March 2020)  |   |
|                 | -Former Secretary of States (April 2020)<br>-Hillary Clinton, the 2016 Democratic<br>presidential nominee (April 2020)  | - She gained early fame in 1969 for giving<br>an inspiring, generationally charged<br>commencement speech at WellesleyCollege |
|                 | Mrs. Clinton remains a singular figure in<br>Democratic presidential politics (April 2020)<br>-the highest-ranking woman in the state<br>legislature (January 2020) | (March 2020)  |



|                                 | <ul> <li>The two-time Democratic presidential candidate (October 2019)</li> <li>the first female major party nominee for president (May 2020)</li> <li>Mrs. Clinton, who left the State Department in 2013 (September 2019)</li> <li>The former presidential candidate (September 2019)</li> </ul>  | <ul> <li>What if her professional arc had been<br/>entirely her own? (May 2020)</li> <li>For most of her public career, Mrs. Clinton<br/>has been constrained by the expectations of<br/>her position, be it first lady, senator or<br/>secretary of state. (October 2019)</li> </ul>  |
|---------------------------------|---|--|
| Nancy Pelosi                    | <ul> <li>-House Speaker Nancy Pelosi (May 2019)<br/>(July 2019)</li> <li>-winning over 60 wavering Democrats<br/>(January 2019)</li> <li>-She came to power with a promise to go<br/>after Trump (July 2019)</li> <li>President Nancy Pelosi (November 2019)</li> <li>- the speaker of the House is second in line<br/>to the presidency (November 2019)</li> <li>- Ms. Pelosi, the veteran San Francisco<br/>Democrat (November 2019)</li> <li>- the speaker of the House, like any member<br/>of Congress, should be nowhere near the line<br/>of succession to the presidency (November<br/>2019)</li> <li>- Nancy should not be president(November<br/>2019)</li> </ul> | <ul> <li>the first person in 64 years to return to the position of speaker of the House of Representatives (January 2019)</li> <li>Ms. Pelosi, the only woman to be speaker, is also the first person to repeat in the office since Sam Rayburn (January 2019)</li> <li>She has limited herself to four years in the job (January 2019)</li> <li>Ms. Pelosi has become the ambassador for political moderation and mainstream policy. (May 2019)</li> <li>The House speaker is a master legislator, and by all accounts incomparable at corralling votes (September 2019)</li> </ul> |
| Alexandria<br>Ocasio-<br>Cortez | <ul> <li>-Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez for<br/>ambassador to the United Nations?</li> <li>Really! What was he thinking? (February<br/>2020)</li> <li>-the new congresswoman (January 2019)</li> <li>-the congresswoman from the Bronx and<br/>Queens. (January 2019)</li> <li>-new progressive voice (January 2019)</li> <li>- Representative Alexandria Ocasio-<br/>Cortez (July 2019)</li> <li>- Republicans' not-so-secret weapon in<br/>2020 (July 2019)</li> <li>- a community representative (June 2020)</li> <li>- The youngest woman to ever serve in<br/>Congress (July 2020)</li> </ul>   | – inexperienced woman with little<br>understanding of foreign affairs and<br>diplomacy. (February 2020)<br>-a leading voice on climate change,<br>income inequality and racist policing.<br>(June 2020)  |



### DISCUSSION

#### The Presence of Gender Stereotypes in the Depiction of Female Politicians in Online Newspapers

Given that media is oftentimes considered as the main source of gender stereotypes (Rapeanu 2014; Morau and Zetes 2015; Steans 2006), the first hypothesis that led this research is that the representation of female politicians in online newspapers contains elements of gender stereotypes. By employing a content analysis on 30 articles from an online newspaper, this study aimed at finding all the potential gender stereotypes which would test the given hypothesis. The results have shown that the articles do contain a stereotypical attitude towards female politicians, by employing different expressions. Overall, the number of gender stereotypes shown through language is 202 in *The Guardian US*, 122 in *The Washington Post* and 124 in *The New York Times*. This suggests that gender stereotypes are highly prevalent in this newspaper. Given this number, it is suggested that stereotypes are very prevalent in American newspapers. As such, this study argues that the first hypothesis is not rejected.

#### The Employment of Irrelevant Information in Portraying Female Politicians in the Media

The content analysis on the language used by three newspapers, namely *The Guardian US*, *The Washington Post* and *The New York Times*, has confirmed that irrelevant information in the portrayal of female politicians have been used. Having considered a variety of categories that were irrelevant to the context of the articles, this research has found that too many instances regarding marital status, relationships, age, position in family, appearance, and feelings, in the articles which were supposed to be reporting on political matters.

Opinion pieces selected for the purpose of this study, surprisingly enough, have presented many details related to marriage and relationships of the female politicians. This information has continuously presented the female politicians as inferior and vulnerable in relation to their husbands and has given credits to their husbands or partners for their success and career. In one of the articles about Ocasio- Cortez, The Guardian US writes: "Behind every successful congresswoman is a strong, "bin raccoon" boyfriend" (The Guardian US 2019), and in another one regarding Clinton, the newspaper writes: "What if Hillary hadn't married Bill?"(The Guardian US 2020). Similarly, when commenting on Clinton, The New York Times writes: "She's a feminist trailblazer who first arrived at stratospheric celebrity because of her husband" (May 2020). These sentences present these female politicians as successful and popular simply because the support they received from their partners. According to them, neither Ocasio-Cortez nor Clinton would have been such successful politicians if they did not have their partners by their side. Similar findings were presented in another study by Scharrer (2002), who examined the language employed in newspapers, having Hillary Clinton as a case study. By analyzing The New York Times and The New York Daily News, the author stated that about one-third of the stories in newspaper focused on personal topics, such as marital status and life of Hillary Clinton. Although these two studies have a decade of time-gap, the results show that Clinton and the other two politicians have been portrayed with the same stereotypical attitude. Another study by Burke and Mazzarella (2008) has also shown similar results. This research has suggested that FOX magazine, CNN and The New York Times provide a considerable amount of information about the marriage of female politicians rather than focusing on career-related issues. Correspondingly, when conducting a content analysis on the language used to describe the Minister of New Zealand, Helen Clark, Devere and Graham (2006), claimed that the language used was filled with gender stereotypes, containing information regarding her personal life, including marital status and relationship, rather than providing information about her career. Again, it should be mentioned that, even though there is a time gap between these studies, the recent articles in the analyzed newspapers show that this phenomenon is still present today.

Beauty and appearance have often been central to articles regarding the three politicians, including



expressions such as: "She's pretty" (The Guardian US 2020), "sitting at the desk, wearing a fancy caftan and symbolically acknowledging the dumbest whataboutism to emerge from the 2016 election, Hillary Clinton read her emails" (The New York Times 2019). This shows that appearance, beauty and clothing play a significant role in portraying female politicians. Moreover, this suggests that in order for women to be politicians, they should also have a good appearance and be beautiful. The same phenomenon was present in numerous previous studies as well, suggesting that expressions regarding beauty and appearance have always been used in the portrayal of female politicians. Scharrer (2002) has found out that newspapers tend to focus on descriptive words related to female politicians' appearance rather than focusing on other career-related topics. Similarly, Devere and Graham (2006) revealed that the language used to describe the Minister of New Zealand was also concerned with. The findings of his study reached the same conclusion, implying that even after ten years, articles tend focus on the same matters even today. A similar phenomenon seems to be present in Nigeria as well, as Ette (2017) who conducted a study of three national newspapers in Nigeria, found out that female politicians are in most of the times commented on their appearance and beauty rather than on other relevant matters. Therefore, it is obvious that it is not only the American newspapers that hold this stereotypical attitude towards female politicians.

Findings from the present study have suggested that media tend to focus on feelings and emotions of female politicians as well, which are considered as irrelevant information. These findings portray Clinton, Pelosi, and Ocasio-Cortez, as sensitive, weak and emotional. Expressions such as: "suffering more for her husband's..." (The Guardian US 2019), "Pelosi seem like a hysterical woman, who is too emotional to lead" (The Guardian US 2019), and "She has the courage to tell her fellow female House members face to face, with tears in her eyes, that government-funded abortions have to be removed from the ACA for it to get through (The Washington Post 2020), clearly demonstrate the strong stereotypical language towards these women. The newspapers portray them as powerless human beings who cannot lead because of their emotions, and by being described as such, these women will probably be perceived as not capable of leading the country and not successful in their career. This stereotypical portrayal of women was argued by many other researchers as well, including Morris (2006), who believes that traditional images of both males and females are very stereotypical, according to which all males are more associated with competiveness, rationality and aggressiveness, while women with compassion, sensitivity, emotionality and passivity.

This study has found a few instances in which female politicians were commented about their position in the family and portrayed as family-oriented. Instead of portraying them as politicians or any other career-related noun, these newspapers addressed these politicians as mothers, wives, or daughters. There were phrases such as "the mother of five children (The Guardian US 2020)" referring to Nancy Pelosi and "American wife" (The Guardian US 2020) when referring to Hillary Clinton. Moreover, The Washington Post (2020) has read: "the parade of iron moms speaking at the Democratic National Convention on Wednesday". In all cases, politicians were initially represented by their position in their families, which could possibly mean that they are represented in the traditional role of women. Benze and Declercq (1985) have stated that the traditional role of women place them as inferior in society, whereas similarly Eagly (1995) has claimed that from a traditional point of view, females are seen as housekeepers. Given this, it is clear that these newspapers tried to portray these politicians as housekeepers rather than successful people, which could consequently affect the way that the voters see them. By providing the traditional perspective only, they could lose their credibility and people might think that they are not capable of leading the country. A similar study was conducted by Gentry and Harrison (2010), who analyzed seven TV channels and their language towards women in general. The study has found that women were mainly portrayed as very caring and as loving sources. They were also represented as housekeepers who are in charge of health and care for the other family members. Moreover, it is of a paramount importance to point out that they were never shown in professional roles. Given this, it is obvious that the portrayal of females in Gentry and Harrison's study not different from the language towards Clinton, Pelosi and Ocasio-Cortez, for they are all presented with this stereotypical attitude.



#### The Employment of Gendered Nouns and Metaphors in the Portrayal of Female Politicians

Different nouns highlighting gender and a sufficient variety of metaphors were also present in the depiction of female politicians in the three newspapers, namely: *The Guardian US, The Washington Post* and *The New York Times*. Findings from these three newspapers have suggested that a considerable number of expressions that fall into these categories are overused.

When it comes to gendered nouns, there is a high number of expressions that explicitly highlight their gender, instead of referring to them simply as politicians. For instance, *The Guardian US* (2020) addressed Clinton as "the woman who had sat with presidents and prime ministers" and Pelosi as "woman candidate". In both cases, the word 'women' is considered as irrelevant to the context as it could easily be substituted with the gender-neutral word 'politician'. However, the use of these gendered nouns could possibly mean that people do not expect women to be popular politicians and perform their job successfully. Thus, the mention of their gender could imply that these are exceptions to the rule. Similar findings were provided by Petca et al. (2013), who have investigated the way in which gender and athletes are portrayed in an online newspaper. Even though politicians were not focus of this study, the way that other successful females were portrayed relates to the portrayal of Clinton, Pelosi and Ocasio-Cortez. According to Petca et al. (2013), female athletes have often been referred to as 'girls' in online newspapers. On the other hand, males were never referred to as 'boys' but only as athletes. This holds that the word 'girls' was used to highlight the fact that the athlete they are mentioning is a female and not a male. Also, this could possibly mean that the word 'athletes' is expected to be associated with males only, and when there is a woman performing that job, their gender needs to be highlighted.

Metaphors have also been a very frequent literary device to describe female politicians. Female politicians were oftentimes compared to other characters or objects, especially in negative terms. Moreover, this study has found many expressions which presented women with their traditional role. In most of the cases, they were presented with a stereotypical attitude implying that their place is in the kitchen doing the housework. Instances such as: "Clinton has evidently spent it (time) cooking up new conspiracy theories" (The Guardian US 2019) and "baked-in political weaknesses" (The New York Times 2020), present the female politicians in a traditional role, that of the housewife. The phrases 'cooking up' and 'baked-in' do both stand for housework. Correspondingly, other newspapers such as: FOX news, CNN and New York Times were studied by Burke and Mazzerella (2008), and the language towards female politicians was examined. This study has shown the same phenomenon, as the authors have claimed that media incorporate metaphors about women far more frequently compared to men, such as "a slightly new shade of lipstick" (Burke and Mazzarella 2008, p. 406), which would associate women with looks and beauty rather than their professional career. Hence, the findings from both studies suggest that media tend to associate women with beauty and present them as housewives, which consequently portray them as less competent when it comes to their professional career. Having said that, it is clear that these stereotypes were oftentimes shown through different metaphors and analogies.

#### **Personality Traits and Power Identifiers in the Portrayal of Female Politicians**

Findings from this study have shown that the female politicians in question have been a subject of different attributions. A substantial number of them represent women in a stereotypical way, be that inferior to men, weak, sensitive, or too emotional to lead.

When it comes to personality traits, women in the analyzed newspapers have been continuously given negative traits which tend to focus more on their weaknesses than strengths. Moreover, the language towards them was rather strong and sometimes quite offensive. In one of the articles, *The Washington Post* reads: "It takes a village to create a demon, and that tireless work has produced the extraordinary boogey woman that is Clinton, the conniving, corrupt, murderous, senile, pedophiliac, money-grubbing, cookie-



hating, email-abusing" (May 2020). The use of such strong language towards Clinton highlights many weaknesses and negative traits. They were also presented as: "symbol of corruption, centrism and cynicism" (The Guardian US 2020), "uncontrollable" (The New York Times 2019), "disruptive opportunist" (The Guardian US 2020) and so forth. The same results were shown in another study conducted by Turska-Kawa (2018), who examined gender stereotypes in the media in the portrayal of female politicians in Poland. According to the author of that study, the language towards female politicians is very rich in stereotypes, and as a result, it tends to focus more on their deficits, flaws and weaknesses, rather than their strength, work experience and professionalism. This suggests that it is not only American newspapers that employ a stereotypical language, but this phenomenon has no boundaries and it has touched other societies as well.

As for the power identifiers, they were plenty in number as well. Even though a considerable number of them addressed these women with descriptive words regarding their career, yet some of them presented them as inexperienced, inferior to men, and with lack of professionalism. Sentences such as: "Mrs. Clinton is remarkably popular when she's not competing with men for power (The New York Times 2020)", "her ambition was thwarted for the sake of family and her husband (The Guardian US 2020), "inexperienced woman with little understanding of foreign affairs and diplomacy (The New York Times 2020) explicitly demonstrate that these women are perceived as inferior to men. Similar findings were concluded by Burke and Mazzarella (2008) who conducted a content analysis of gendered mediation in the internet, in order to see how newspapers portray females in different professions. The results of both studies have come to the same conclusion that, regardless of their educational background and their achievements in life, many women in politics are regarded as inferior when competing with men and considered lower in status.

Given the above-mentioned forms of gender stereotypes, the second hypothesis which supports that female politicians are portrayed with irrelevant information instead of focusing on career-related language, is not rejected.

# CONCLUSION

Gender stereotypes have oftentimes been discussed and debated with respect to women in high-status jobs. Thus, this study aimed to examine the portrayal of women in politics, namely Hillary Clinton, Nancy Pelosi and Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez, and illustrate gender stereotypes encountered in three online American newspapers, namely: *The New York Times, The Washington Post,* and *The Guardian US.* In order to have a clear view on gender stereotypes today, the articles analyzed were those posted more recently, from January 2019 until August 2020. Given this, the study aimed at answering the following research questions:

- 1. **RQ1:** Are gender stereotypes prevalent in the depiction of female politicians in online newspapers through the use of language?
- 2. **RQ2:** What are the most common stereotypes used in the representation of female politicians in online newspapers?

The first question hypothesized that gender stereotypes are still prevalent in the depiction of female politicians in online newspapers; the second question hypothesized that the representation of female politicians in online newspapers tend to focus on personal characteristics, such as appearance, family, and inferiority to men, rather than their professional career, qualifications, leadership qualities and ambitions. Based on the findings of the study, none of the hypotheses were rejected. As the results have demonstrated, there is a considerable amount of gender stereotypes found about each politician in each newspaper. Secondly, the data verified that female politicians tend to be discussed in relation to personal attributes, rather than information regarding professional career. The data further suggests that, even in cases when women are addressed with status and power identifiers, a considerable number of them tend to place women in an inferior position to men and portray them as incapable of doing their job.



# **IMPLICATIONS**

The findings of this study are a significant asset to many studies and researchers, in the fields of sociolinguistics, gender studies, media studies and political science. As far as sociolinguistics is concerned, this study has given an insight on the language used by American newspapers towards female politicians. Thus, this study has shown how cultural norms and society affects language and how gender stereotypes are generated through language. On the other hand, this study will significantly benefit gender studies in relation to gender stereotypes towards female politicians. This is mainly because the findings show how females in politics are consistently given attributions regarding their personal lives rather than their professional career. As a matter of fact, this could directly affect their image and the way that society sees them and could potentially change expectations and the trust that society and voters put in them, since not enough information regarding their ambitions and career is provided in American newspapers. By having these data, gender studies institutions could fight for the fair treatment of women in the media.

This could also serve both journalists and citizens, to be conscious of this phenomenon that is highly present in the media. Moreover, journalists will be more conscious when addressing women in politics; thus, the language towards them would be more professional and relevant. As for the citizens, this study could make them more acquainted with this phenomenon, more critical when reading the news as media does not always provide realistic images of people.

### LIMITATIONS

It is worth mentioning that this research was limited in several ways. First and foremost, due to the nature of the study, it was impossible to collect articles from more than three newspapers, in order to reach the conclusion that all American newspapers portray women in a stereotypical way. Secondly, a bigger number of politicians could give a clearer idea on how American female politicians are portrayed in the media. Furthermore, gathering data from only one nation cannot be considered sufficient enough to evaluate the portrayal and attitude of people towards gender roles in the world.

### **RECOMMENDATION FOR FUTURE RESEARCH**

Given the limitations of this study, further research employing a larger sample of newspapers and politician should be conducted, with the sole purpose of testing the validity of these findings. More specifically, more online American newspapers can be investigated in future studies and examine whether this phenomenon is present in all American newspapers. Also, the use of a larger sample as far as the number of politicians is concerned would show a clear image on how female politicians in America are portrayed. Future research could also focus on other countries in order to investigate whether the same stereotypes are present in other countries too.

### **REFERENCE LIST**

- Aday, S. and Devitt, J., (2001). Style over substance: Newspaper coverage of Elizabeth Dole's presidential bid. *Harvard International Journal of Press/Politics* [online]. 6(2), 52-73.[Viewed 5 July 2020]. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1177/108118001129172134
- Aramendia-Muneta, M.E., Olarte-Pascual, C. and Hatzithomas, L., (2020).Gender stereotypes in original digital video advertising. *Journal of Gender Studies* [online]. 29(4), 403-419. [Viewed 32 July 2020]. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/09589236.2019.1650255
- 3. Benze, J.G. and Declercq, E.R., (1985). The importance of gender in congressional and statewide elections. *Social Science Quarterly* [online]. 66(4), 954- 962. [Viewed 4 July 2020]. Available from: https://www.jstor.org/stable/42861997



- 4. Berelson, B., (1952). *Content analysis in communication research*. American Psychological Association: Washington D.C
- Budhwar, P.S., Mellahi, K., Elamin, A.M. and Omair, K., (2010).Males' attitudes towards working females in Saudi Arabia. *Personnel Review* [online].39 (6), 746-766. [Viewed 1 July 2020]. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1108/00483481011075594
- Burke, C. and Mazzarella, S.R., (2008). "A slightly new shade of lipstick": Gendered mediation in internet news stories. *Women's Studies in Communication* [online].31(3), 395-418.[Viewed 1 July 2020]. Available from: https://doi.org.10.1080/07491409.2008.10162548
- De Cabo, R.M., Gimeno, R., Martínez, M. and López, L., (2014). Perpetuating gender inequality via the internet? An analysis of women's presence in Spanish online newspapers. *Sex roles*, 70(1), 57-71.[Viewed 15 July 2020]. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11199-013-0331-y
- 8. Devere, H. and Graham, S., (2006). The Don and Helen New Zealand election 2005: A media agender?. *Pacific Journalism Review*, 12(1), 65-85.[Viewed 4 July 2020]. Available from: https://search.informit.com.au/documentSummary;dn=152696606674114;res=IELNZC
- 9. Dolan, K., (2014). Gender stereotypes, candidate evaluations, and voting for women candidates: what really matters?. *Political Research Quarterly* [online]. 67(1), 96-107. [Viewed 7 August]. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1177/1065912913487949
- Eagly, A. H. (1995). The science and politics of comparing women and men. *American Psychologist* [online].50(3), 145–158. [Viewed 17 June 2020]. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.50.3.145
- Eagly, A.H. and Steffen, V.J., (1984). Gender stereotypes stem from the distribution of women and men into social roles. *Journal of personality and social psychology* [online]. 46(4), 735-754.[Viewed 5 July 2020]. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.46.4.735</u>
- Ette, M., (2017). Where are the women? Evaluating visibility of Nigerian female politicians in news media space. *Gender, Place & Culture* [online].24(10), 1480-1497.[Viewed 1 July 2020]. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/0966369X.2017.1387104
- 13.Eyck, T.A.T. and Williment, M., (2003). The national media and things genetic: Coverage in the New York Times (1971–2001) and the Washington Post (1977-2001). *Science Communication* [online]. 25(2), 129-152.[Viewed 3 July 2020]. Available from:https://doi.org/10.1177/1075547003259212
- Gardetto, D.C., (1997). Hillary Rodham Clinton, symbolic gender politics, and the New York Times: January-November 1992. *Political Communication* [online]. 14(2), 225-240. [Viewed 25 June 2020]. Available from:https://doi.org/10.1080/105846097199461
- Gentry, J. and Harrison, R., (2010). Is advertising a barrier to male movement toward gender change?. *Marketing Theory* [online]. 10(1), 74-96. [Viewed 1 July 2020]. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1177/1470593109355246
- Gidengil, E. and Everitt, J., (2003). Talking tough: Gender and reported speech in campaign news coverage. *Political communication* [online].20(3),209-232. [Viewed 27 June 2020]. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/10584600390218869
- Hilton, J.L. and Von Hippel, W., (1996).Stereotypes. *Annual review of psychology* [online].47(1), 237-271.[Viewed 27 June 2020]. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.47.1.237
- Lewinstein, J.F., (2019). Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez: A Case Study of Social Media as an Agenda Setting Tool in the US House of Representatives. *Scripps College* [online]. [Viewed 3 July 2020]. Available from:https://scholarship.claremont.edu/scripps\_theses/1336
- Moraru, A. and Zetes, V., (2015).Sex and Age-Related Perception Gender Stereotypes in the Media and Advertising. *Academica Science Journal, PsychologicalSeries*[online].6, 42-71. [Viewed 7 July 2020]. Available from: https://search-proquestcom.sheffield.idm.oclc.org/docview/1881071305?accountid=13828
- 20. Morris, P.K., (2006). Gender in print advertisements: A snapshot of representations from around the world. *Media Report to Women* [online]. 34(3).[Viewed 1 July 2020]. Available from:

https://ecommons.luc.edu/communication\_facpubs

- Petca, A.R., Bivolaru, E. and Graf, T.A., (2013). Gender stereotypes in the Olympic Games media? A cross-cultural panel study of online visuals from Brazil, Germany and the United States. *Sport in Society* [online]. 16(5), 611-630.[Viewed 2 July]. Available from:https://doi.org/10.1080/17430437.2012.690412
- 22. Râpeanu, A., (2014). Gender stereotypes and the media in post-communist Romania. *Journal of Research in Gender Studies* [online]. 4(1), 943-949. [Viewed 1 July 2020]. Available from: https://www.ceeol.com/search/article-detail?id=221780
- 23. Rosenthal, C.S. and Peters, R.M., (2008). Who is Nancy Pelosi?. PS: Political Science & Politics [online]. 41(1), 57-62. [Viewed 3 July 2020]. Available from: DOI: https://doi.org/10.1017/S1049096508080086
- Rudman, L.A. and Glick, P., (2001). Prescriptive gender stereotypes and backlash toward agentic women. *Journal of social issues* [online]. 57(4), 743-762. [Viewed 3 July 2020]. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/0022-4537.00239
- Scharrer, E., (2002). An" Improbable Leap": A content analysis of newspaper coverage of Hillary Clinton's transition from first lady to Senate candidate. *Journalism Studies* [online]. 3 (3), 393-406. [Viewed 15 June 2020]. Available from:https://doi.org/10.1080/14616700220145614
- 26. Steans, J. (2006). Gender and international relations: Issues, debates and future directions. Cambridge, UK: Polity Press
- Tang, L., (2012). Media discourse of corporate social responsibility in China: A content analysis of newspapers. *Asian Journal of Communication* [online]. 22(3), 270-288. [Viewed 23 July 2020]. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/01292986.2012.662515
- Turska-Kawa, A., (2018). Stereotypes Determining Perceptions of Female Politicians: The Case of Poland. *Politics in Central Europe* [online]. 14(3), 7-30.[Viewed 3 July 2020]. Available from:https://doi.org/10.2478/pce-2018-0016
- 29. Yun, H. J., Postelnicu, M., Ramoutar, N., and Kaid, L. L. (2007). Where is she? Coverage of women in online news magazines. *Journalism Studies* [online]. 8, 930–947. [Viewed 3 July 2020]. Available from: doi:10.1080/14616700701556823\
- 30.Xu, K., (2013). Framing occupy Wall Street: A content analysis of the New York Times and USA today. *International Journal of Communication* [online]. 7, 2412-2432. [Viewed 7 July 2020]. Available from:http://ijoc.org.